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West Cheshire Children’s Trust Executive

Minutes of meeting held on Monday 17 October 2022


In attendance:

Bob Cernik – Councillor – Cabinet Member for Children and Families, CW&C, Chair 
Razia Daniels – Councillor – Shadow Cabinet Member for Children and Families, CW&C
Helen Brackenbury – Director, Children and Families, CW&C
Zara Woodcock – Head of Service Early Help and Prevention, CW&C

Debbie Murphy – Interim Head of Service, Education and Inclusion
Ian Ashworth – Director of Public Health

Laura Marsh – Associate Director, Strategy and Partnerships, NHS Cheshire and Merseyside

Rob Pullen - CWAPH
Gareth Wrigley – Cheshire Police

Sian Jones – Business Manager, Safeguarding Children’s Partnership
David Charlton - Cheshire Education Improvement Board
Anna Johnson - Innovation and Practice Development Lead, Children’s Services, CW&C
Matt Emerson - Head of Commissioning, CW&C

Lesley Brown – Commissioning Officer, CW&C

Heather Cattrell – NHS Cheshire and Merseyside
Melanie Brown – NHS Cheshire and Merseyside

Clare Morgan – Headteacher, Weaverham High School
Kate Hodges – Programme Manager, OWOW and wider DfE Projects, CW&C
Paul Arista – Senior Manager SEND, CW&C (Item 7)

Gill Tyler – NHS Cheshire and Merseyside (Item 7)

Christine Ridley Thomas – Senior Manager, Education Improvement (CW&C) (Item 5)

Morag Bragger – Attendance Officer, CW&C (Item 5)
Mark Grady – Senior Manager, Early Help and Prevention (Item 8)
Sarah Blaylock – Policy Manager, CW&C

Isabel Noonan – Policy Manager, CW&C
	Item No
	Minute/Action
	Who

	1.
	Welcome, introductions and apologies

Councillor Bob Cernik, Cabinet Member for Children and Families welcomed all to the meeting. 

Apologies were noted: Gemma Gerrish, Head of Service, Children’s Social Care, CW&C; Helen Galbraith, Vice Chancellor, University of Chester; Cheryl Cooper, NHS Cheshire and Merseyside.
	

	2.
	Notes of meeting held on 17 July 2022 and Matters Arising / Review of Actions

The minutes from the previous meeting held on 17 July 2022 were confirmed as a correct record.

Matters Arising:
Page 7 – item 4 – Improving timeliness of autism and ADHD Waiting Times - Assurance report
Action: Ask Providers to provide intelligence on possible causes of the increased number of early years referrals for Autism.
Update as at 17 October 2022: The Executive heard that a planned workshop discussion had been arranged with Autism Clinical network in November 2022.
Page 8 – Item 5 – Healthy Weight Pathway

Sian Jones pointed out that HENRY is a programme for under 12s but that there are weight management issues in adolescents. Working with schools for this age group was suggested and Debbie Murphy agreed to consult schools.

Action: Debbie Murphy consult schools on an approach for weight management in the 12+ age group
Update as at 17 October 2022: Ian Ashworth explained that Public Health is working very closely with NHS Cheshire and Merseyside to address this but it is in early stages at the moment.
All other Matters Arising had either been completed or were items on the agenda and are detailed below.
	

	3.


	PART 1: Future Direction of Children’s Services

Our Way of Working – Update
Anna Johnson updated the Executive on OWOW progress and Key developments:

Ukraine Response

A bid has been successful for funding to support the emotional and psychological impact of war and trauma on Ukrainian families seeking refuge with families and sponsors, commencing in November. There are three stands to the scheme:
· Supporting Host Families and Sponsors

· Community Faith and Voluntary Sector

· Multi-Agency Workforce and Schools

The support aligns well with OWOW trauma informed practice.
DfE Building Back Better – Safeguarding Infants

Kate Hodges reported that a lower level of funding was awarded by the DfE to look at pre-birth assessment and explore a Business Case for Safeguarding Infants and Recurrent Care.
There are three prongs to the Programme:

i) Revise and update Pre-Birth Assessment to make it more      trauma informed and align with Our Way of Working
The aim is to issue new guidance, assessment, pathways, policies and procedures.
Recurrent Care Proceedings Prevent subsequent removal of future children and provide a trauma informed response to the parent and child 
Corporate Grandparent Strategy

Developing a funding model; analysing data for trends and looking at an Invest to Save Strategy.

Work is underway to change the Pre-Birth Assessment and expand the Corporate Grandparent Offer with a launch time of March 2023.

Frameworks Delivered
229 frameworks delivered from July 2019 to 24 June 2022 - 104 Learning Conversations and 125 Multi Agency Group Supervisions. TAFs are the largest group requesting a framework with secondary schools, primary schools and Early Help and Prevention Service the main organisations making TAF requests. The top three themes for a TAF request are parent mental health, child mental health and school non-attendance. Additional themes emerging since April 2022 are loss and grief and attachment needs.
Learning from the themes is captured in Impact surveys and approaches strengthened and modified.
Peer Review

A Peer Review took place in October looking at aspects of children’s social care, including OWOW. The question asked at the Peer Review was ‘is the ‘Our way of working’ model embedded into the care planning process and demonstrating impact. The Peer Review reported that there was evidence of trauma informed language, effective relationships being built with children and families and more effective multi-agency reflection and challenge. Two areas to develop and embed are embedding Multi Agency Group Supervision and Learning Conversations through pathways for children in care and to ensure all workforce have engaged in the OWOW training programme. A refocus of the OWOW Strategic Subgroup will respond to the identified areas to develop and embed.
Sustainability

Anna Johnson updated the Executive on the progress of the funding model for the continuation of OWOW. For 2022/23 statutory partners had contributed to funding, 17 pledges had been made and 3 subscriptions paid with more enquiries. For 2023/24 core priorities will be defined, how to measure impact and the QA framework defined. There will be a continued drive and commitment from partners including subscription and investment.
Action: OWOW funding model and approach to be considered at February meeting of the Executive.
Assurance Report – embedding OWOW into practice (LA and partners) Weaverham High School

Clare Morgan, Headteacher at Weaverham High School spoke to the Executive about how the school is embedding OWOW into practice.

The school has an inclusive approach to support vulnerable young people and OWOW has given the framework to do this. The school’s mission statement and pledge are worded to reflect this approach. The school used the OWOW awareness table as their starting point with senior school leaders recognising the context and challenge to be understood and mapped in with the continuum of need.
Training was key to effect culture change so that the whole workforce understands the efforts and why the approach is being followed. Training was a mixture of OWOW Team and in house delivery and included Senior Leaders, Governors, Middle leaders, Key drivers and those at the ‘coalface’, all staff and new staff via induction. The impact of the whole staff training is to have a workforce who understand, buy in and understand the role they play with a consistent approach.
The school has a universal offer and a list of triggers for intervention when the universal offer does not provide adequate support. An SLT triage will understand the needs of the individual child and look to internal and external additional interventions.
The organisational change following the trauma informed approach includes the school bringing academic and pastoral support together, adopting a QA approach to check on continuing approach, staff structure and physical changes to school buildings. Trauma informed approach is also written into the school’s behaviour policy – not one size fits all. Other school policies have also been updated with a specific trauma informed lens throughout and referenced. The impact of this approach has seen a reduction in the number of Fixed Term Exclusions and attendance has improved.
Next steps for the school include a re-integration studio for elected home education children, shared language, impact on outcomes of SEND and PP, continue to reflect and revise and continue on the continuum.
The Executive thanked Clare for demonstrating how the OWOW framework gives structure to inclusion and support for all in the school environment.  

	Anna Johnson


	PART 2 – Business and Development

	4.
	Update on Joint Commissioning Framework
Lesley Brown and Heather Cattrell updated the Executive on progress in refreshing the Joint Commissioning Framework. A Best practice research exercise has been completed with areas such as Greater Manchester, Cheshire East and North Lincolnshire. Stakeholder mapping and communication and engagement sessions have been completed, including with school associations and children and young people and a stakeholder survey drafted. From this work joint commissioning priorities are starting to emerge under the five Trust Strategic Outcomes.
Next steps include further engagement sessions, evidence-based review, follow up meetings with sub-group chairs and a joint communications engagement to support the final design. Ratification of the final framework via Cheshire West and Chester and Cheshire West Place internal governance will take place in early 2023 before the final framework is presented back to the Children’s Trust Executive at its February meeting.

Action: Present final Joint commissioning Framework to the February meeting of the Executive.
Risks of capacity to progress and organisational change were cited as possible impediments to meeting the February timeline. It was also noted that organisational change may also necessitate assessing how the work of the Children’s Trust feeds into the Place Plan going forward. 

	Lesley Brown

Heather Cattrell


	5.
	Summary of school non-attendance
Christine Ridley-Thomas, Senior Manager, Education Improvement and Morag Bragger, Attendance Officer briefed the Executive on the new DfE non-statutory guidance ‘working together to improve school attendance’ to help schools, trusts, governing bodies and local authorities maintain high levels of school attendance and improve consistency of support.
The guidance came into being in September 2002 with Government commitment to this guidance becoming statutory when parliamentary time allows (no sooner than September 2023). The guidance will impact all schools including independent schools, the Education Welfare Service, Early Help and Prevention, Children’s Social Care and the Safeguarding Children Partnership. Local authorities are expected to track local attendance data, have a School Attendance Support Team and monitor and improve the attendance of children with a social worker through their virtual school.
The DfE have a new data collection system which records daily attendance data to assist with tracking and have appointed advisers to visit LAs to help develop an Attendance Strategy. No additional funding has been provided to deliver the school attendance work, therefore there are capacity and budget issues to address.
Debbie Murphy pointed out that the LA has not had responsibilities for the independent sector before and this does present challenges in terms of building relationships, managing expectations and training. A Steering Group has been established to start planning for this work.

	

	6.
	Cheshire and Merseyside Children and Young People (CYP) Mental Health Logic Model 2022-2024
Melanie Brown, Senior Project Manager for NHS Cheshire and Merseyside gave an overview to the Executive on the Children and Young People’s (CYP) Mental Health Logic Model that has replaced the historic Local Transformation Plan (LTP) for CYP. A request from NHS England was for an assurance template to be completed in collaboration with partners on the current position for each Place. The template reflects the current position for West Place and actions required for improvement including any challenges. This was signed off by the Place Director and submitted to NHSE on 30 September 2022.
There are five pillars to the Logic Model:

· Leadership

· Universal Support and Early Prevention

· Intervention

· Intelligence and health Inequalities

· Workforce

The assurance template includes red, amber, green (RAG) rating for each outcome followed by narrative providing the evidence to support the current position, action required for improvement and factors affecting implementation. There are 24 short term outcomes based on the 5 pillars with the majority currently rated red and amber, including waiting times for Autism assessments and establishing a system wide workforce.
The report will be presented to members of the Cheshire Leadership Team virtually and the Place based structures when these are refined. Helen Brackenbury stressed the need to keep children’s EHWB at the heart of Model. To use the EHWB Strategy Group of the Children’s Trust to monitor and progress the work, reporting back into the Executive through the Mid and End of Year reviews of strategic outcome of the Children and Young People’s Plan.

	

	7.
	Mid-Year Review – Strategy Groups

It was agreed to send out the Mid-Year Review of Strategic Outcomes with the meeting minutes for comments

ACTION: Send out Mid-Year Review of Strategic Outcomes report with the meeting minutes for comments

Melanie Brown raised the issue of the Chair of the Emotional Health and Wellbeing Strategy Group going forward. Laura Marsh agreed to look at the chairing of the Group from within Health.


	Sarah Blaylock 

Isabel Noonan

	8.
	Briefing paper to discuss the development of a new children and Young People’s Plan 2024 onwards and associated strategies

Helen Brackenbury explained that it is important that as the ICB and Place Leadership Board design priorities that are linked to children, duplication is avoided. Therefore, there may be opportunities to join up the work of the Children and Young People’s Plan with that of a future Place Plan. Laura Marsh explained that the integration agenda is in the early days and to-date mostly focussed on adults. An integration approach can be found for children’s building on ownership and joint priorities.
Action:

Helen Brackenbury, Laura Marsh and Ian Ashworth work on an integration plan for children’s priorities.

In the interim the executive agreed that the work on the 0-19 JSNA should continue, although capacity issues were raised.
	Helen Brackenbury

Laura Marsh

Ian Ashworth

	9.
	Safeguarding Children Partnership

Sian Jones gave an overview of the work of the SCP from April 2022. There have been a number of priority task groups including Sexual Violence and Harassment in Education, Safeguarding Under 5s (pan Cheshire), Neglect and Continuum of Need Review.
The thematic review on contextual safeguarding has been published and a thematic review of child suicide and transgender identity are in progress.

Quality Assurance approaches have included Frontline visits supported by young people and Live auditing.
	

	10.
	Items for Health and Wellbeing Board
The Health and Wellbeing Board agenda is busy at the moment, so no items were suggested for the next meeting from the Trust.

	

	11.
	Date of next meeting:
Date:     Monday 27 February 2022                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     

Time:    3.00pm to 5.00pm

Venue:  MS Teams

	


Summary of Actions

	Date of Meeting
	Action required
	Progress against Action with completion date
	Lead

	22 February 2021
	Continue to monitor and present update on progress of Obesity Pathway to Children’s Trust Executive. Timeline to be drawn up for progress reporting.


	Update on Progress, 26 April 2021: 
Developing a Healthy Weight Pathway. A model pathway will be finalised by May. Key 
risk is that there are no Tier 2 or 3 services to refer overweight and obese children to. Progress will be reported at the next Executive in July. Gill Frame pointed out that as part of consultation the Pathway should be presented to the SCP when they next meet in May.
Action: Report progress of Healthy Weight Pathway CTE in July. (Public Health Team.
Update on progress 19 July 2021:

Final Healthy Weight Pathway to November Children’s Trust Executive meeting.
Update on Progress 8 November 2021:

The pathway for children and young people who have been identified as overweight or obese has been difficult to develop as there are no Tier 2 services available to support this cohort.

Action: Continue to develop Healthy Weight Pathways, including options appraisal when hit the thresholds and what is possible for Tier 2 services (e.g., level of ask and talk to Brio).
Update on progress 28 February 2022: No member of Public Health was able to attend the meeting
Action: Isabel Noonan agreed to follow up progress and report back at the next meeting.

Update on progress 25 April 2022:

Isabel Noonan to ask Public Health for an update on a published Healthy Weight Pathway. 

18 July 2022 Executive received an update report on the healthy Weight pathway and the following action was recorded:

Action: Debbie Murphy to consult schools on an approach for weight management in the 12+ age group

Update as at 17 October 2022: Ian Ashworth explained that Public Health is working very closely with NHS Cheshire and Merseyside to address this but it is in early stages at the moment.

	Helen Bromley
Public Health 
Isabel Noonan

Debbie Murphy

	8 November 2021
	Update on Autism and ADHD Waiting times
	Update on progress 8 November 2021:
Action: Receive an update on progress at the next Executive meeting.

Update on progress 28 February 2022:

A progress report was received.
ACTION: A further assurance report on the improving timeliness of Autism and ADHD Waiting Times be brought back to a future meeting of the Executive.

Update on progress 25 April 2022 – Fay Quinlan reported that Health is continuing to work with commissioned providers on their recovery plans. The Service will update the Executive on improving the timeliness of Autism and ADHD Waiting Times at the Trust Executive on 18 July 2022.

Action: Tracy Matthews NHS Cheshire CCG to bring a report on the timeliness and ADHD Waiting Times to the meeting of the Trust Executive on 18 July 2022.

Actions from 18 July 2022
Update report presented and following follow-up actions:

Action: Agencies contribute to producing a pathway summary on Autism and ADHD key issues and pre and post diagnostic support – Tracey Matthews to receive information from colleagues to collate
Action: Ask Providers to provide intelligence on possible causes of the increased number of early years referrals for Autism.
Update as at 17 October 2022: The Executive heard that a planned workshop discussion had been arranged with Autism Clinical network in November 2022.


	Fay Quinlan/Jo Williams
All - Tracey Matthews to collate
Tracey Matthews

	17 October 2022
	
	OWOW funding model and approach to be considered at February meeting of the Executive.

	Anna Johnson

	17 October 2022
	
	Present final Joint commissioning Framework to the February meeting of the Executive
	Lesley Brown
Heather Cattrell

	17 October 2022
	
	Send out Mid-Year Review of Strategic Outcomes report with the meeting minutes for comments
	Sarah Blaylcok/Isabel Noonan

	17 October 2022
	
	Helen Brackenbury, Laura Marsh and Ian Ashworth work on an integration plan for children’s priorities.


	Helen Brackenbury

Laura Marsh

Ian Ashworth
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